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M apua residents face a possible loss of control 

of the main walking route to the coast and 

beach after a recent surprise Tasman District Council 

decision about the Mapua Causeway. 

At a 26 November meeting, Tasman District coun-

cillors voted unanimously to implement a public con-

sultation process on “a proposal to sell the causeway 

to the registered owner of the Mapua Leisure Park, 

subject to easements being created to protect council 

infrastructure and to provide public access over the 

causeway.”  

The big question—as yet not explained by the 

council—is  why the TDC should consider selling the 

causeway in the first place,  when no logical or  ac-

ceptable case has been made  for such a move. 

The causeway is a valuable community asset that 

our council did not have to pay for. Originally built 

more than 50 years ago by a resident family for ac-

cess to a family retreat, the causeway was later dis-

covered to be on public land and ownership was 

transferred to the Nelson Harbour Board. When the 

harbour board was wound up in 1992, ownership was 

again transferred, this time to the TDC, which now 

holds the freehold title on behalf of the public. 

For Mapua residents, the causeway provides walk-

ing access to some of the most beautiful parts of our 

coast including the western entrance of Waimea Estu-

ary and Mapua beach. At the eastern end of the 

causeway, a council-built walking ramp  gives access 

to the beach along the estuary and a walkway route 

along Mapua beach. 

The registered owner of the Leisure Park is a body 

corporate with the full name “Adventurer Leisure 

Properties, Ltd Co” (ALP). It is body corporate incor-

porated in the United States and registered under the 

Companies Act to carry on business in New Zealand. 

It has a single director, Mr Gary Martin, a Florida-

based investor. His company at present pays a pep-

percorn rental of $10 a year for use of the causeway, 

but under its licence from the TDC has responsibility 

for causeway maintenance and is also required to 

guarantee public access.  

For Mapua residents, the vitally important clause 

in the current causeway licence document says that 

the ALP “shall not impede, restrict or interfere with 

public access on to and over the causeway.” Public 

signs on the causeway stating that the pathway gives 

“public pedestrian access to the estuary” confirm this 

protection for residents. Subject to periodic renewal, 

the present causeway licence to the Leisure Park 

owner remains valid until 2021.   

The November council decision to consider selling 

the causeway to Mr Martin came as a total surprise to 

Mapua residents. No review of the asset had been 

signalled, our ward councillors gave no warning to 

the community association that the matter was com-

ing up and residents learned of the council decision 

only through a brief Nelson Mail report, published on 

28 November. A search of TDC files shows that the 

idea of selling the causeway arose by chance in May 

2015 after TDC property manager Jim Frater discov-

ered that the ALP’s causeway licence had expired 

four years earlier on 1 December 2011. Mr Frater 

emailed Mr Martin’s lawyer, Nelson solicitor Nigel 

McFadden, pointing out the problem and asking if Mr 

Martin would sign a renewal licence for the balance 

of the lease term. He then forwarded Mr McFadden 

the forms for signing, though it is unclear if they were 

signed.  Mr McFadden replied in a letter dated 10 

June 2015 asking, “Would council entertain selling 

the causeway to our client? If so, then perhaps a 

transaction could be negotiation and completed 

now…” 

Mr Frater then wrote in an undated email that “In 

principal staff do not see a problem with the sale of 

the causeway, provided the necessary protections are 

put in place for our infrastructure and public access.”  

In November, Jim Frater presented to the council 

his report on the causeway stating that Mr Martin’s 

company “has asked the council to consider selling 

the land to them.”  

The Frater report said that “staff are of the view 

that council would not need to continue to own this 

land” if easements were put in place to protect access 

and council assets.  However, he said the causeway 

land had value to Mr Martin’s company “as it would 

provide it with direct frontage to a legal road which 

may allow them (sic) to further develop their prop-

erty.”   

What this “development” might be is not ex-

plained. It could refer to a proposed 10-unit boutique 

hotel with 10 associated tourist villas, a new park pro-

ject announced  in February last year.  However, this 

seems unlikely, as the project already has resource 
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consent. Construction has not yet started on the pro-

ject. 

Mr Frater’s report had no detail about the pro-

posed new easement to protect public access across 

the causeway and the council does not seem to have 

sought a legal opinion on the proposal.  

His confidence that an easement could protect 

public access across the causeway if it is sold is not 

one shared by a public-interest group, Public Access 

New Zealand (Panz).   

A veteran campaigner for public access to walking 

tracks, Mr Bruce Mason of  Dunedin, made a 2003 

submission  for  Panz to a ministerial working group 

on public access to walking routes. In it, he said that 

public access easements “lasted for only as long as 

the current land-owner’s good will.”  

Easements, he said, “can be modified or extin-

guished without public process despite being regis-

tered in perpetuity against property titles and appear-

ing legally secure on paper. 

 “Most have highly variable conditions attached to 

entry and can be closed from time to time at the will 

of the landowner.” 

If members of the public had their access ob-

structed, he said that there were no lawful remedies 

available. Walkers were “totally dependent” on au-

thorities to uphold their rights. However, most au-

thorities were reluctant to enforce the terms of agree-

ments. Finally, Mr Mason warned that, under the 

Crimes Act, walkers were liable to eviction from any 

disputed land, regardless of rights contained in a par-

ticular easement agreement.  
David Mitchell 

A council sign on the causeway confirms the rights of residents to use it to walk to the estuary and beach. It 
was installed as a result of vigorous advocacy by the Mapua and Districts Community Association, particularly 

a former chairperson, Mr Bill Williams.  

The article on page 3 is an 
opinion piece by David 
Mitchell, a Mapua resident. 
David  was the mover of the 
resolution passed at the 14 
December  Mapua District 
Community Association meet-
ing responding to the TDC’s 
Mapua causeway decision. 
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T he Mapua community has faced few bigger issues 

than a recent Tasman District Council decision to 

consult the community over a proposal to sell the Mapua 

causeway.  

A major difficulty for the community is that the deci-

sion has been a surprise; there is little information avail-

able about why the council is entertaining this radical 

proposal and no information available at all about the 

planned consultation process itself. Yet, unless a majority 

of residents record their opposition to the proposal, a sale 

of the causeway to the American-based owner of the adja-

cent Mapua Leisure Park seems likely to proceed.  

The council’s wish to consult is, on the face of it, 

commendable, provided that councillors and the commu-

nity are clear what the consultation is about. The trouble 

with the council’s November decision is that it has so far 

failed to properly take into account the biggest issue of all 

concerning the causeway proposition, public access to the 

beach and coast. It is such a vital issue that it needs to be 

considered properly. 

The causeway provides walking access to both the 

Waimea Estuary entrance and Mapua beach. It is no exag-

geration to say that Mapua’s coastal area is a national 

treasure and that we are privileged to be able to live near 

it. We are privileged also to have access  rights currently  

that are fully protected  by law and the courts and en-

dorsed in a specific clause of the TDC  causeway licence 

granted to  the Mapua Leisure Park.   

Mapua residents’ access rights to the coast are rights 

that have been hard-fought for by earlier generations of 

Mapua residents and also over many years by our Com-

munity Association. They should not be surrendered on 

the basis of fuzzy proposals or a lack of judgment about 

the potential impact of a radical change. 

The alternative legal arrangement proposed by the 

TDC to protect Mapua residents’ public access to the 

coast is a right-of-way easement, but this type of protec-

tion has many weaknesses.  Easements are legal agree-

ments tailored to fit individual circumstances, and those 

can quickly change. A land-owner can relatively easily 

plead a change of circumstances and amend or cancel 

what seemed to be a bullet-proof guarantee of public ac-

cess. Easements can also be varied or extinguished at any 

time without provisions for public notification or objec-

tion. The cardinal fact is that a land-owner holds most of 

the cards. In the Mapua case, public ownership protects 

public access.  

According to the main voluntary organisation dealing 

with access issues, Public Access NZ (Panz) many ease-

ment agreements elsewhere have, on the face of it, pro-

vided secure public access on paper, but then  have been 

easily modified by a land-owner to exclude members of 

the public.  

Why would Mapua residents, or its council for that 

matter, want to sell the secure access rights we have via 

the causeway now for a few dollars in the pocket and un-

certain access to our beach and coastline ever after? The 

short answer is that most of us would not wish to sell 

those rights—not  for us now, or for future generations.   

Ideally, councillors considering the causeway report at 

their26 November meeting would have asked more ques-

tions about easement agreements or, preferably, sought a 

legal opinion on the adequacy of the recommended agree-

ment compared with public ownership. It is still not too 

late to do that.  Sadly, the three-and-a-half page Frater 

report is not an adequate basis to be considering the future 

of a major asset like the Mapua causeway and the ques-

tion of public access.  

Another major gap in the Frater report is a failure to 

establish that there would be worthwhile benefits from a 

causeway sale for the Mapua community. The suggestion 

that a sale would assist the Leisure Park owner in new 

developments in the park is interesting, but that is all. It 

needs further explanation about what those developments 

are and how they might benefit the Mapua community.  

Some idea of the possible return from a causeway sale 

can be gained from the  current rating valuation of the 

causeway at $175,000, which is below the cost of  most  

single-sized new sections on the market right now in 

Mapua. The figure may rise a bit for market price, but the 

Frater report says the usual transaction costs would have 

to be subtracted from any sale income. Given factors like 

the causeway’s coastal situation and vulnerability, those 

costs  could be considerable.    

Alarmingly and astonishingly, Mapua residents could 

also find themselves paying the cost of the planned 

Mapua consultation process for a sale proposition that 

they oppose. This is because the TDC does not have 

budgetary allocation for the process. Mr Frater suggests in 

his report that the cost of community consultation “could 

be deducted from the sale process.” 

 All the evidence is that monetary returns from any 

sale of the causeway are likely to be meagre compared 

with its real value to the community. Again, more infor-

mation is needed to make a considered judgment. Mean-

while, the fact that Mr Frater in his report suggests that 

money raised from the sale could be used to help pay for 

some new toilets at the wharf is scarcely a compelling 

argument for selling a valuable community asset like the 

causeway. 

The council’s current position is that it is going to pro-

ceed with its public consultation process over the cause-

way sale. With so many areas of uncertainty in the present 

proposal, particularly over public access, that process has 

the potential to prove contentious, possibly divisive and it 

is not likely to be of much benefit to the community or to 

the council. Ideally, the council would reconsider its No-

vember decision and, in particular, the adequacy of the 

Frater report as a basis for a consultation process.  

It would seem unwise to ignore obvious gaps in the 

council’s current information and  to turn a Nelsonian 

blind eye to the flaws in the council’s case. The worst pos-

sible thing the TDC could do would be to maintain its pre-

sent course, ignore questions that are being asked and 

charge ahead with a half-baked proposal that pays inade-

quate attention to the highly-valued present rights of resi-

dents and visitors to free and unthreatened beach access 

via Mapua’s causeway. 
 David Mitchell  
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Letters to the Editor  

‘Stop using Roundup’ 

I  was concerned to read in the latest issue of the 

Coastal News that the speaker at the November 

meeting of the Coastal Garden Group was promoting 

the use of Roundup. 

Hopefully residents are aware that Roundup 

(glyphosate) is a very toxic product and can seriously 

affect our health (contrary to all the marketing claims). 

It is now banned in some countries (Holland, France, 

etc). A quick search on the internet confirms just how 

dangerous it is to our own health, our neighbours, pets, 

wildlife and soil and water ecosystems, for example.  

The web address is:  

http://www.thehealthyhomeeconomist.com/roundup-

banned-netherlands-france-brazil-likely-soon-follow/ 

It is amazing that the product is still available in 

New Zealand, but hopefully it will only be a matter of 

time before it is also banned here.  Please stop using 

Roundup and ask for safer products at your garden cen-

tre.  Please also contact the local council and let them 

know that you are concerned as they need to alter their 

weed control practices. We shouldn’t have to wait until 

it is officially banned in New Zealand. 

As the spray season is upon us please spread the 

word particularly to people who were led to believe 

that glyphosate was safe. If we all change our garden-

ing habits Mapua and Ruby Bay will be a safer and 

healthier place to live. 
Catherine Robinson, Dawson Road, Mapua 
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M ore than 80 land-owners, scientists, adminis-

trators and supporters of wetlands are expected 

to visit Mapua Wetland on 10 February as part of a 

tour of selected wetlands near Nelson.  

The visitors are part of a total of about 100 dele-

gates expected at the 2016 National Wetland Restora-

tion Synmposium to be held in Nelson on 10 to 13 

February.   

The theme of this year’s conference is “wetlands 

for life”, with an emphasis on the importance of the 

flora and fauna of wetlands, but also a focus on 

young people and the way many are starting out on a 

lifetime commitment to protect, restore and enhance 

native forest plantings. The 1ha Mapua Wetland na-

tive forest restoration project was regarded as one that 

fitted in well with  the theme because of the way  it 

created life-supporting ecosystems and also because it 

involved children in the project, some hopefully “for 

life”.  

The success of Mapua Wetland and its neighbour-

ing Tāne’s Ark project in Aranui Park was also re-

garded by conference organisers as a good example 

of community volunteers initiating and sustaining 

wetland restoration in a rapidly changing, semi-urban 

setting.  

Although the Mapua Wetland project and 

neighbouring Aranui Park are on the peaty site of an 

ancient wetland, planting  for Mapua Wetland started 

in 2005 in a wet paddock that was almost devoid of 

native trees or shubs. Most of the sloping land west 

and south of the wetland in the Aranui basin has since 

been zoned by the Tasman District Council for resi-

dential housing. 

Up to 20 children and former members of Mapua 

School’s Tāne’s Team will help to host delegates 

when they arrive in Mapua for the visit, which will 

last about an hour. The school pupils will assist in 

guiding guests through the wetland and also provide 

delegates with tea or coffee as they eat cut lunches in 

the nearby Hills Community Church function room. 

The church foyer will feature a display stand of pho-

tos and posters about Mapua Wetland. 

Among delegates visiting the wetland will be John 

Preece, a former Motueka-based DoC worker and a 

nationally-respected expert on wetlands, who first 

recognised the potential of the site.  In a preliminary 

report prepared for the Tasman District Council in 

2004, Mr Preece suggested the Mapua site might be 

the basis for a bigger native forest reserve that could 

include examples of all Moutere Ecological District’s 

trees and plant, from wetland forest trees to trees that 

thrive here, like kahikatea, to those that grow here on 

sandy and stony coastal ground, like ngaio. 

Community volunteers who are members of the 

Friends of Mapua Wetland had the assistance  of only 

modest funding from the government’s biodiversity 

funds, local organisations, and local body community 

development funding. 

Friends of Mapua Wetland has had valuable assis-

tance with a grant from the Mapua Community Trust 

and this year received $2000 from the TDC’s grants 

from rates scheme to assist the Tāne’s Ark planting 

project.   

National wetland symposiums provide training 

sessions for land owners and community groups, op-

portunities to meet others doing restoration work and 

give land owners direct contact with scientists at the 

cutting edge of wetland restoration. The symposiums 

are held every two years in different New Zealand 

cities and this is the first time one has been held in 

Nelson. Its programme will include many eminent 

expert speakers, and will be opened with an address 

from the popular TV “Bug Man”, Ruud Kleinpaste.  

In 2010, Ruud visited Mapua Wetland and met 

Mapua School children involved in projects here. He 

later hosted the Mapua Tāne’s Team on a memorable 

visit to the Brook Waimarama Sanctuary in Nelson.  
David Mitchell 

 

Mapua Wetland on Visitors’ Itinerary  

John Preece, then work-
ing as a private consult-
ant, checking the detail 
of plants in the Beere 
property in 2004.  He 
recommended extending 
the wetland area east to 
Aranui Road and includ-
ing Moutere Ecological 
District plants for dry  
areas, such as ngaio. 

 
 

Claire Garret and chil-
dren enter data for our 
species list in Mapua 
Wetland, November 
2012 
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G eoff and CarolAnne Paynter live in Tas-

man. They both attend Tasman Bible 

Church where Geoff works part-time. In 2014, 

they were invited to spend three months with 

Mission Garanganze, an indigenous church or-

ganisation with a large humanitarian arm within 

the Katanga province of the Democratic Repub-

lic of Congo (DRC).  The Katanga province is 

2.5 times the size of New Zealand. Mission Ga-

ranganze has 500+ schools, 100,000+ pupils, 10 

hospitals and 30+ clinics.  

All the schools, hospitals and clinics are ad-

ministrated and staffed by Congolese nationals. 

Sadly, the DRC has one of the highest maternal 

and child mortality rates in the world. UNICEF 

describes the statistics for maternal and infant/

children under five mortality rates as 

“staggering”. Childhood diseases, malaria, chol-

era, typhoid, meningitis and malnutrition are respon-

sible for most of the child deaths.   

From 1998 to 2003, the DRC was involved in a 

war (Second Congo War or the Great African War). It 

involved nine African nations and 20 other fighting 

groups. The war ended in 2003 but by 2008 over 5 

million people died as a result of injuries, malnutri-

tion and disease. This war is noted as one of the dead-

liest conflicts since World War II and as a result, the 

DRC is the second-poorest nation in the world with 

very limited infrastructure.  Paved roads are almost 

non-existent making travel very difficult. Most Con-

golese either walk or ride a bicycle so a journey to a 

local hospital can take several days. 

 Access to clean drinking water is limited.  Elec-

tricity is available only in a few of the larger cities 

but even then, it is sporadic at best. Only one of the 

10 Mission Garanganze hospitals has electricity but is 

totally dependent on the availability of diesel. Diesel 

is very expensive so the hospital rarely uses it. 

 Think of any procedure undertaken by our local 

hospitals. All involve electricity from the testing and 

storage of blood to diagnostic imaging, anaesthetic 

administration, equipment sterilization and even the 

most basic - lighting. For most people in New Zea-

land, it would be hard to imagine being treated in a 

hospital that has no electricity, but this is the reality 

for the Congolese people. The medical teams at Mis-

sion Garanganze hospitals are well-trained, talented 

people who do amazing work despite their dire envi-

ronment. Electricity would make the world of differ-

ence. 

This May Geoff and CarolAnne will return to the 

DRC with the hope of getting a solar energy project 

underway for the Luanza training hospital. Cabling 

has been laid and the hospital prepared for solar 

power  – all that is needed now are the solar panels 

and micro inverters. To see more about this solar en-

ergy project, check out this link:  

http://www.kiwisinthecongo.org.nz/solar-power-

project.html.  People are encouraged to follow the 

progress of the installation as well as other Mission 

Garanganze work and activity on Kiwis in the Congo 

FaceBook page: https://www.facebook.com/

kiwisintheCongo.DRC/   

On Saturday 20 February  there will be a fund-

raiser charity auction held at Tasman Bible Church, 6 

Williams Road, Tasman. The aim is to raise $25,000, 

which will cover the purchase and installation of 20 

solar panels, control circuitry, micro inverters and 

lightening protection. All monies from this auction 

will go towards this project.  

Watch for further information regarding the auc-

tion in your local newspapers, stores and cafes. If fur-

ther information is required, please contact Geoff and 

CarolAnne (carlhana1961@gmail.com). 

Tasman Church Helping Congo Hospitals 
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 Mapua Health Centre  
W e welcome Alice who is joining us to oversee 

a number of  activities related to the day-to-

day running of the practice which include nurse ad-

ministration, computer filing and product supply.  

She is also a phlebotomist and we look forward to 

using her skills at the beginning of each day. 

Some snippets from the latest research show that 

eating a handful of walnuts each day may be particu-

larly good for people at risk of developing diabetes, 

as apparently "adding walnuts to your diet will im-

prove your diet quality and health—cardio-metabolic 

health specifically—and you can add walnuts without 

fear of weight gain because they are very satiating 

and appear to bump out other calories quite reliably 

and make room for themselves" (BMJ Open Diab Res 

Care Nov 2015).   

More happy coffee news, people with a moder-

ately increased intake of coffee—caffeinated, decaf-

feinated, or overall—have a significantly lower mor-

tality risk than coffee non-drinkers, according to a 

pooled analysis of three large well-known cohort 

studies.  The inverse association between coffee in-

take and mortality applied not only to all-cause mor-

tality, but mortality from cardiovascular or neurologic 

causes specifically and was more pronounced among 

people who had never smoked (Circulation Sept 

2015). 

Skin Checks: With summer upon us it is a good 

time to have a skin check.  They take approximately 

30 minutes and the main focus is to check for any 

suspicious moles or lesions. This is a full comprehen-

sive body check and will give you the opportunity to 

discuss any issues you have or that may arise.  Ap-

pointments can be made with one of our receptionists 

on 540-2211.  And a reminder to keep in mind avoid-

ing too much sun exposure between 11am and 4pm, 

wear a hat + long sleeve shirt + sunglasses, slop on 

sunscreen 15 minutes before going outside and use a 

broad spectrum product with a sun protection factor 

of 30+ (they usually only last 2-3 hours so need re-

applying for longer sun exposures). 

This month includes heart awareness and there are 

some worrisome statistics to wonder about:  

 Cardiovascular disease (heart, stroke and 

blood vessel disease) is still the leading cause of 

death in New Zealand, accounting for 30% of 

deaths annually  

 Every 90 minutes a New Zealander dies from 

coronary heart disease  

 Many of these deaths are premature and pre-

ventable  

 How much you move, what you eat and 

whether you smoke are important factors that influ-

ence your risk of heart disease. Current figures 

show that: 

 One in six New Zealanders older than 15 

smoke 

 Almost half of adults are not physically 

active for more than 30 minutes per day 

 One in three adults do not eat three or 

more servings of vegetables per day 

 Two in five adults do not eat two or more 

servings of fruit per day 

 About one million adults are now obese 

in New Zealand. 

The Nelson Bays Primary Health is encouraging 

people to come in for a 'Heart and Diabetes Check'.  

This works out a person's risk of having a heart attack 

or stroke in the next five years and if there is any dia-

betes or pre-diabetes. So it's a great opportunity to 

find out how to lower the likelihood of developing a 

heart attack, stroke or diabetes.   
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A s a lifestyle block owner, the aim is to have a 

lifestyle that people envy.  But how can they 

envy it when they never see you because you can’t 

find the time to get away from maintaining the life-

style block?   

Many of us want privacy and greenery.  It’s a bit 

hard to visualise now but one day this year—TDC 

willing—we’ll have a house on our block and will be 

able to actually enjoy the privacy and greenery.   The 

draft plan is to have sheep mow the paddock and to 

have native shrubs in between the paddock and lawn.  

It’s a simple strategy.  The lawn should be smallish 

and mown by a push-mower.  The shrubs should be 

low-maintenance and able to withstand drought (did I 

mention water tanks before?), and sheep will take 

care of the rest.  This is where it gets difficult. 

It boils down to this: do they have names?  If you 

are a fan of Shaun the Sheep you’ll know that only 

one has a name: Shaun.  The rest are nameless and, 

apart from the fat one, fairly generic.  My thinking is 

that a sheep is a sheep and in return for a cushy, 

sheepy lifestyle, it’s only fair that one or two end up 

in the freezer.  My wife differs on this point. 

We at present have a retired farmer’s flock of 30 

or so roaming the land.  Over Christmas I was re-

building the hay shed and they got used to me turning 

up in the morning, banging and crashing away for a 

few hours and then going away with a hand wrapped 

in a bandage.  While not exactly bonding, the flock 

and I were nodding acquaintances.  Of the 30, there 

were only two that were memorable: one had a US 

Marine haircut and another still had its tail.  The oth-

ers were, well, just sheep.  If one went freezer-wards 

and was replaced by another, 

who’d know? 

The problem is we’d have 

fewer than 30, perhaps 12 or 

so--like Shaun’s mates—and  

if only 12 they could have 

names and their own identi-

ties.  A change would be no-

ticed, a loss would be 

mourned. 

Financially speaking, the sheep have to wash their 

own faces; they are not just a fluffy money pit.  They 

already owe me, too.  Not having town water , the 

newly reroofed shed has a large water tank, with a 

pipe to a large trough, ensuring they don’t have to 

lean too far over to get a cooling drink.  There’s sev-

eral years of lamb roasts already invested in the sys-

tem, not to mention my own blood spilled. 

Our prolonged and sometimes intense discussions 

are leading to a compromise.  To keep the sheep as 

sheep—no names, no identities—we need other 

friendly creatures that do have identities.  We are 

thinking about a pair of goats.  This solution could 

work. As everyone knows, goats are personalities and 

could not really be considered for the freezer. Sec-

ondly, our section has the usual dodgy areas of gorse, 

blackberries and other assorted weeds.  Since a goat 

is the eco equivalent of a nuclear bomb, they could be 

corralled into the rough neighbourhoods to sort things 

out. 

So that’s where we stand: a draft plan based on a 

book on lifestyle farming and a Shaun the Sheep 

DVD.  If any readers have any advice, or even sheep 

or goats, I’d be very grateful for their thoughts. 

John Bampfylde 

A Sheepish Conundrum  

http://www.clipartpanda.com/categories/sheep-clipart-black-and-white
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Fund-raising Successes 

Once again, our sincere thanks to all members of the 

community who supported our summer fund-raisers.  Both 

fund-raisers are very important to the library budget as 

funds are used to purchase all of those ‘behind-the-scenes’ 

items that support us being able to maintain and update our 

collection. Grants organisations provide wonderful funding 

for book purchasing but fund-raising is vital to purchasing 

covering material, labels, tape, toilet paper, stationery etc. 

Our volunteers rally to plan, co-ordinate, staff and sup-

port these two fund-raisers – at what is a busy time of year. 

They donate time, expertise and equipment. The success of 

these fund-raisers is due to the wonderful support of library 

volunteers combined with the support of the wider commu-

nity. It is a very special 

combination! 

Christmas Raffle 

We were thrilled to raise 

$1319. Thanks to the raffle 

organisers, the 4 Square 

team for allowing us to sell 

tickets from their veranda, 

to all of our prize donors 

and to all of you who pur-

chased tickets. 

Winners have been noti-

fied. Congratulations! 

Christmas/New Year Book Sale  

We received another fantastic response to our call for 

donations of holiday reading and were very well stocked 

for a successful sale. We struck wonderful weather, raised 

$795 and were thrilled with the support we received. 

Visitors to Mapua 

If you are visiting Mapua, you are welcome to become 

a temporary member of our library. We are a community 

library staffed and run by volunteers and it is free to join. 

We have free magazines to take away as well as current 

magazines to borrow, second-hand books to purchase and a 

great selection of up-to-date books to borrow. We look 

forward to welcoming you to our library. 

Display 

Thanks to the staff at Bounce for allowing us to display 

some of the children’s very cheerful sunflower artwork 

over the holiday period. 

Lynley Worsley 

 

Library Hours (closed Statutory Holidays) 

Monday 2pm-4.30pm 

Tuesday 2pm-4.30pm 

Wednesday 2pm-4.30pm (6.30pm during Daylight Sav-

ing) 

Thursday 10am-12.30pm; 2pm-4.30pm 

Friday  2pm-4.30pm 

Saturday 2pm-4.30pm 

 

mapualibrary@xtra.co.nz 

www.mapuacommunitylibrary.co.nz 

Major Sponsors: Canterbury Community Trust; Lion Foun-

dation; Tasman District Council; Mapua and Districts 

Business Association 

 

  Mapua Community Library 
   (Moutere Hills RSA Memorial Library) 

BOOK REVIEW 

City of Women by David Gillham. Reviewed by Anne 

Thompson. This book is available from the Mapua 

Community Library. 

 

I t is 1943 in Berlin, a city of women, the elderly 

and the very young. The city is grim, grey and 

cold. Everyone is fearful. 

Although most people still publically support the 

war, the optimistic news reels and radio broadcasts 

are clashing with the reality of food and fuel short-

ages, the almost nightly bombing and the British 

propaganda picked up through illicit BBC broadcasts. 

Sigrid is a typist in the Patents Office, her husband 

is in the Army on the Eastern Front. She and her 

mother-in-law share a small apartment; a situation 

which would have been difficult without the stress of 

war time, as her mother-in-law is endlessly critical, 

blindly supports the regime and is generally plain 

unpleasant. 

Sigrid’s life appears to be an endless, solitary, de-

tached, boring routine of work, stretching limited ra-

tions and care of her mother-in-law. But beneath the 

façade there are secrets. Rather than pining for her 

husband she longs for Egon, the Jewish black mar-

keter with whom she had a torrid affair before he was 

forced into hiding. 

She becomes involved with a teenage neighbour 

who is hiding Jewish families, and her experience as 

Egon’s bagman comes in useful as she helps move 

supplies and people to a safe house. As the war grinds 

on Sigrid is befriended by the two women living next 

door with their brother, an SS officer.  

Sigrid can no longer remain detached from the 

situation around her. Life has become dangerous. 

Who can she trust? She must choose between right 

and wrong in a world where it is increasingly difficult 

to know which is which. 

 Flawed, believable characters, a multi-layered 

plot and the powerful description of the atmosphere 

in a city battered by war make this a memorable 

novel. 

The fattest knight at King Arthur’s Round Table 
was Sir Cumference. He acquired his size from 
too much pi. 

https://www.google.co.nz/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwj5oNmnmrXKAhUFXqYKHYAkBfgQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fjohn3corrigan.com%2F2013%2F08%2F19%2Fyou-can-survive%2Fbooks-clipart%2F&bvm=bv.112064104,d.dGY&psig=AFQjCNGrKZ
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Lawyer: Is your appearance here this morning be-
cause of a notice I sent to your lawyer? 
Witness: No, this is how I dress when I go to work. 

T he Mapua Craft Group decided that Jester 

House was the place to be for their final meet-

ing of last year. The weather was clement, the garden 

gorgeous and the group enjoyed a splendid morning 

tea from the extensive menu.  

This was an extra special get-together for all of us 

as, after 15 years of nurturing The Mapua Craft 

Group, Elizabeth Gibson stepped down. 

We will miss her hugely and 

thank her for all her time and 

effort, for being inspirational 

and being the glue that has 

held us together. She is one 

lovely lady. 

Don’t be a stranger Eliza-

beth, please. We look for-

ward to you popping by as 

and when you have a little 

time and we wish you all the 

best as you move on into this new phase of your 

family life. 

The craft group will restart on 5 February in the 

supper room at Hills Community Church from 10am 

to noon. We meet every Friday and try all manner of 

simple craft work. Occasionally we have guest 

speakers, demonstrations and group outings. 

It’s a social get-together for some fun and a chat, 

trying our hand at some easy craft along the way. For 

more information contact Julie Cox on 540-3602 or 

email her at juliehcox@xtra.co.nz  Or simply turn up 

at the hall. 

Marian Bevan 

Mapua Craft Group Senior Moments 
Senior Moments is a social group for the senior citi-

zens in the Mapua area.  The group meets twice a 

month; usually at 10am on the second and last 

Wednesday morning of each month in the hall at 

Hills Community Church, Aranui Road Mapua. We 

have about 24 regular members. 

Various activities are arranged around members’ 

interests. Last year these included: quizzes, a cook-

ing demonstration, massage and aromatherapy. 

There were talks from Age Concern, Arthritis New 

Zealand, Public Trust and House of Travel. We also 

had an outing to Eyebrights to see the Christmas 

decorations followed by lunch at Siegfried’s and we 

celebrated Christmas with an afternoon tea party. 

We have many great ideas for the coming year so 

if you think you would like to come along and join 

us or know of anyone who would benefit from this 

social get together then contact Heather.   

You do not have to commit to coming for every 

meeting and there is no cost involved other than a 

voluntary contribution to the morning tea. 

For further details contact Heather Hoad, Senior 

Moments coordinator, phone 543-2018, or email  

heatherhoad@ts.co.nz 
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Letters to the Editor 

Boat Ramp Meeting Draws Big Crowd 

A t one of the biggest meetings in Mapua for some 

time, called to consider a replacement site for 

the Mapua wharf boat ramp, a working group was 

convened which is expected to soon come up with a 

proposal for a new site.   

The meeting was a forum called to precede the 

December meeting of the Mapua and District Com-

munity Association so that residents and community 

groups could constructively engage with Tasman Dis-

trict Council and staff towards identifying and pro-

gressing a replacement boat ramp.  

The meeting was chaired by Elena Meredith. It 

was well run, restrained and at times entertaining as a 

variety of speakers took the floor. It was also one of 

the biggest meetings in the village for some time with 

over 120 people attending. 

The old boat ramp at Mapua Wharf has limited 

access because of increasing public use of the wharf 

and the growth of the commercial area. Although the 

Boat Club had representation on the Waterfront Advi-

sory Forum, members had felt that their message was 

not getting across to the Tasman District Council. Cr 

Brian Ensor, chairman of the Forum, described the 

membership and process of this group. It includes 

representation from the Boat Club, Business Associa-

tion, wharf businesses and land-owners, both council 

and private, as well neighbours and the Community 

Association.  

He said the group had established a constructive 

and positive process to help manage the growth of the 

wharf in the changing scene of increasing tourism, 

the Great Taste Trail, boat access changes and the 

ferry. The council had invested many hundreds of 

thousand dollars over the last few years, and it recog-

nized the Boat Club was a very important element in 

the wharf story. The TDC was supportive of a new or 

improved ramp for the district and he was confident 

that there would be a positive outcome.  

Gene Cooper, TDC commercial manager, ex-

plained the present situation for boat users. Under the 

current rules the ramp is open for public use before 

10am and after 7pm, seven days a week and 365 days 

a year. The dinghy rack would be reinstated near the 

ramp so boats in the stream could be tendered. He 

said that some inaccuracies had emerged in reports 

and views. The wharf ramp has been actually seldom 

used because of the difficulties both in access and 

risks involved in boating by the wharf and the float-

ing jetty. It was a dangerous launch. He agreed there 

was a real issue for the community in where to launch 

from; the question was what to do from here. 

Martyn Barlow read a prepared submission from 

the Boat Club. He articulated the displeasure felt by 

many at being left out of the development plans for 

Mapua. He advocated an alternative ramp site and 

said that the Boat Club felt that a new boat ramp on 

the Waterfront Park offered the best solution. 

Many other speakers had the opportunity to speak 

and a range of views were heard. Some criticized the 

council’s lack of responsible planning; others criti-

cized the lack of constructive approach in the submis-

sions. 

There was some opposition to using the Water-

front Park for a boat ramp and Cr Trevor Norris indi-

cated that although he had earlier suggested it he now 

accepted that this was unlikely. He offered to form a 

working group to work with the council specifically 

to find a ramp solution in light of the obvious level of 

concern. The proposed group should have representa-

tives from the Boat Club and the Community Asso-

ciation as well as sea scouts and council. Geoff Rowl-

ing and Justin Hall were nominated from outside of 

the Boat Club and Community Association. Gary 

Clark, TDC transportation manager, indicated he 

would be happy to assist and convene.  

On behalf of the Boat Club, Martyn Barlow ac-

cepted Cr Norris's proposal. Elena Meredith ended 

the meeting by thanking all participants. The Com-

munity Association expects this constructive working 

group will get under way soon in 2016 to look into 

options and opportunities for a new ramp. 

The next Mapua and District Community Associa-

tion meeting will be held at 7pm on 8 February. This 

will be in the Bill Marris Room at the Mapua Hall. 

All are welcome to our lively community discussions. 

We have a public forum at the beginning for brief and 

open comments from the public—your choice of 

topic. 
Graeme Stradling (ph 540-2050 for more information). 
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 Out and About with Hugh 

Two hats were hanging on a hat rack in the hall-
way. One hat said to the other, "You stay here. I’ll 
go on a head.” 
She was only a whisky-maker, but he loved her 
still. 

S ummer weather—summer days: The two-month 

interval between the December 2015 issue and 

the February 2016 issue of the Coastal News provides 

a large and varied selection of topics and information 

to choose from for this month’s column. The question 

being, where do I start, and when I’ve decided that 

part; what do I have to say about it? 

Just to give you some idea; I started making notes 

on 8 December when it became known that the Tas-

man District Council was considering selling the 

causeway to the Leisure Park to the owners of the 

park.  

Straight away, a contentious proposal to say the 

least, as it raises the question of access to the beach-

front and perhaps other issues of public interest.  

Meanwhile, down at Port Mapua on 14 December, 

the completion and opening of the Shed 4 Project was 

highlighted with a 5am dawn blessing ceremony. 

Some 50 people braved the morning chill to attend. 

Anglican Pastor Andy Joseph conducted the blessing 

ceremonies as he led a procession of those attending 

through each of the shops. Cr Trevor Norris wel-

comed on behalf of the TDC those attending.  

Shed 4 lends a new atmosphere to the port. All of 

the new shops are open for business and being well 

patronised as the public takes advantage of the clear 

summer days and moderate temperatures. Port Mapua 

has definitely taken its place as a “destination” when 

visiting Mapua. For those of us who live in Mapua? 

We should be so lucky. I’ll leave it at that. 

Going back to my notes I see “Information Over-

load”. Are we all being afflicted in one way or an-

other from it? My guess is that we are so I did a bit of 

research. Research? You mean did I “Google it?” Of 

course I did and Google says, “Do you feel a bit dis-

tracted; detached; a bit confused at times or all the 

time (hopefully not). 

It could be that you are experiencing the mental 

jolt of ‘information overload’. Sometimes know as 

‘ifobesity’ ‘or infoxication’ and refers to the diffi-

culty in understanding an issue or making decisions 

caused by the presence of too much information. 

I dug a bit further and came up with an article in 

Forbes Magazine by Laura Shin who relates that 

“information overload reminds us of tweets, texts, 

emails, the endless stream of interesting  articles on 

Facebook, those viral videos we can't help but click 

on, the numerous phone photos and videos we take, 

secret posts, fleeting Snapchat photos and more. 

Daniel Letvin, a McGill University psychology 

professor in his book “The Organized Mind: Think-

ing Straight in the Age of Information Overload  says  

that in “1976 there were 9000 products in the average 

grocery store and now there are about 40,000. By one 

calculation we’ve created more information in the last 

10 years than in all history before that. Ten years ago 

there were 30 exabytes of information and today there 

are 300. What’s an exabyte? Let‘s leave that until 

next month. I think I may be experiencing a bit of 

‘infoxication’. 

To remind you that 22 December was our longest 

day of 2015. Now, our cooler weather at night is a 

reminder to order the firewood and check the electric 

blankets. Climate change? What’s in store for us this 

autumn and winter?  
Hugh Gordon 
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W inemaker Patrick Stowe discovered the 

Mapua area in the mid-1990s when he 

bought an apple orchard from Ray and Audrey 

Kitto in Bronte Road East. He  aimed  to pursue a 

dream of establishing a vineyard and winery that 

would produce premium quality wines. The original 

apple pickers’ bach on the property has a new life 

as the winery tasting room and offers the best and 

most often photographed views of both the vineyard 

and the Waimea Inlet. 

Twenty years on Rimu Grove Winery has re-

ceived consistent critical acclaim for the quality of 

the wines and Patrick is sought after as a contract 

winemaker. In recent vintages he has been the 

winemaker behind up to 11 local labels. He hasn’t 

once yearned to return to his native California and 

now proudly holds a Kiwi passport, snared a Kiwi 

girl and has made some small progress on refining 

his accent. 

Not content with a full calendar of winemaking 

Patrick and his family recently launched a new ven-

ture at the Mapua Wharf, opening the Nelson re-

gion’s first wine bar. Rimu Wine Bar opened just 

days before last Christmas and offers more than 40 

wines by the glass. Patrick drew on his background 

in medical research to create a system that would 

enable wines to be served on tap with no risk of 

oxidation. 

“Our vision was to create a place where we 

would want to go to and where visitors could not 

only taste and drink the wines that I am producing, 

but also to showcase the top wines being produced 

in the Nelson region and some special wines from 

elsewhere. Many of the wineries, including Rimu 

Grove, close their tasting rooms over the winter 

months so I put the offer out to all of the wineries to 

have their best wine represented. That way visitors 

will still be able to taste the region’s wines year-

round at the wine bar,” says Patrick. 

Rimu Wine Bar also offers a range of ports and 

whiskeys and has an off-licence so people can buy 

wines to take home at normal cellar door prices. 

While Mapua is chokka with visitors over the 

summer months, Patrick is acutely aware that 

creating a place that locals want to frequent will 

be crucial to the success of the business. 

“When deciding on the interior and decor we 

wanted to create a sophisticated space that was 

cosy and comfortable in the winter months as 

well as working well as the waterfront’s beachy 

summer destination. The locals are definitely the 

customers we want to keep coming back.” 

Local craftsman Klaus Todt and his wife Annett 

from Living Design custom-made all of the ta-

bles and the bar top out of oak, along with the 

floating shelves and housing for the wine dis-

pensing system. The only rimu timber in the en-

tire place is the sign under the bar. 

Rimu serves wood-fired pizzas and platters to 

complement the wines and patrons are welcome 

to enjoy their fish and chips from the Smoke-

house with a glass of wine too.  

Just three weeks into the new venture the team 

has barely had a day off. “It has been pretty full 

on, but we expected that. The feedback we’re 

getting from people calling in has been really 

encouraging and hopefully all this hard work will 

lead to success. It certainly has its risks, but with 

risk comes opportunity. The location and the build-

ing the Tasman District Council has provided cre-

ated an opportunity I just couldn’t say no to,” says 

Patrick. 

Edited by Andrew Earlam (advertising) 540-2845, and Terry Smith (editorial) 540-3203. Views expressed are not 

necessarily those of the editors. We aim to have the newsletter out by the 1st of the month. The deadline for emailed items 

to coastalnews@mapua.gen.nz is the 20th of the month. Notices are a gold coin donation in the collection boxes. Club 

notices are free. Printed by the Tasman District Council. 

Rimu Bar a Showcase for Nelson Wines 

Patrick Stowe (right) with an American visitor. 
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Mapua Bowling Club  

The Write Bias 
 

T he New Year has seen both new members and 

long-time members enjoying bowls in the lovely 

summer weather. Club championship matches are 

under way and the club has a team entered in Nelson-

wide President’s Trophy competition as well.  

Tournaments at the club are always both fun and 

competitive.  In the most recent, which 

was sponsored by the Jellyfish Café, 

the triples team of Chris Green, Jean 

Daubney and Barbara Brown were the 

winners on the day and they were 

happy to receive vouchers from the Jel-

lyfish Café. 

In February the club will be holding 

the Elston Blain tournament and the 

Dale Verco tournament, which is an 

open event.  

League Bowling is under way and is 

held Monday evenings beginning at 

6pm. These sessions are open to new 

and experienced bowlers with both 

friendly and competitive play. There is 

no need to pre-book; just turn up on a 

Monday evening and give it a go. Flat- 

 

 

soled shoes are essential to protect the green, but 

there are plenty of sets of bowls to borrow at the club 

and the bar is always open. Why not give it a try? 

For information about bowling, coaching or book-

ing the clubhouse and facilities please call Michael or 

Margaret Busby (544-6325). 
Barbara Brown 



 

17 



 

18 

Mapua Natural Health Clinic  
Eating for Health, Vitamin D 

 
Vitamin D is important for good overall health 

and strong healthy bones. It’s also an important factor 

in making sure your muscles, heart, lungs and brain 

work well and that your body can fight infection. 

Your body can make its own vitamin D from 

sunlight. You can also get vitamin D from supple-

ments and a very small amount comes from a few 

foods you eat. 

The vitamin D that you get in your skin from 

sunlight, and the vitamin 

D from supplements, has 

to be changed by your 

body a number of times 

before it can be used. 

Once it’s ready, your 

body uses it to manage 

the amount of calcium in 

your blood, bones and gut 

and to help cells all over your body to communicate 

properly. 

   Discuss your vitamin D needs with your natural 

health specialist and take as directed. 

Resources: www.vitamindcouncil.org 

doTerra Peppermint Essential Oil 

The peppermint plant is a hybrid of watermint and 

spearmint. A high menthol content—like that found 

in the dōTERRA Peppermint essential oil—

distinguishes the best quality peppermint from other 

products. Frequently used in toothpaste and chewing 

gum for oral health, peppermint may also help allevi-

ate occasional stomach upset and may promote 

healthy respiratory function.  

  

• Use a drop of peppermint with lemon in water 

for a healthy, refreshing mouth rinse.  

• One to two drops in a glass of water, may alle-

viate an occasional stomach upset. 

• Add two to three drops to your favourite 

smoothie recipe for a refreshing twist.  

• Place one drop in the palm of your hand with 

one drop of Wild Orange and one drop of 

Frankincense and inhale for a midday pick-me

-up. 

The mental/emotional balancing aspects of pep-

permint oil: It invigorates the body, mind and spirit 

and reminds us that life can be happy and there is 

nothing to fear. When a person feels disheartened, 

peppermint oil can assist in rediscovering the joy of 

being alive.  

In the Kitchen 

Summer is here, salad time. 

 

Orange and Fennel Salad 

• 3 large oranges (peeled & sliced) 

• 1 medium fennel bulb (finely sliced) 

Dressing: 

• 2 cloves of garlic (crushed) 

• 3 Tbs orange juice 

• 2 Tbs olive oil 

• Salt and pepper 

In a bowl mix the oranges and fennel together. 

Whisk the dressing ingredients together and pour 

over the salad ingredients. 

Watermelon and Feta Salad 

• 500 mg watermelon (cubed) 

• 1 small red onion (finely sliced) 

• 180gm Feta (crumbled) 

• Mint leaves 

• 2 Tbs olive oil 

In a bowl mix the salad ingredients together.  

Place on a serving dish and drizzle with the olive oil.  

Sprinkle with freshly ground pepper and serve. Deli-

cious! 
Jude Twin    021 2020 339 

www.mapuanaturalhealth.co.nz 
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 Tasman Bible Church 

Looking Forward to…? 

W hat exactly are you looking forward to?  It’s 

the kind of question that separates and divides 

folk – the optimists and pessimists, the Tiggers and 

Eeyores, and the glass half full and half empty types.  

It’s also a question that might anticipate an unwanted 

status quo—of the life, that for many means their 

seeming or actual impotence in the face of life’s 

harsh realities.  Perhaps we should choose our mo-

ments and occasions before we ask the question. 

Sometimes, old age is defined purely in terms of 

whether one has a dominating nostalgic approach to 

life—looking to selected eras and moments in the 

past rather than the youthful seizing the day or, enthu-

siastically looking forward to change!  That might be 

a simplistic and unfair analysis, particularly if the 

only thing you have to look forward to is ‘the same 

old same old’ or worse, to a more intense version of 

unpleasantness in family life, work, or, an annoying 

or oppressive aspect of the culture you live in.  Look-

ing forward might not be a legitimate form of escap-

ism in that case. 

I hope looking forward to…whatever… has much 

more of a positive vibe when someone asks you about 

it.  To live in the past wholly may help you under-

stand from where you have come and, to varying de-

grees, help with an appreciation of what has formed 

you but, avoiding looking to the future may well limit 

one’s options for change—change for the better? 

The New Year almost demands anticipative reflec-

tion forwards. The Christian disposition is to live in 

anticipation on a daily basis—that’s all you have ac-

cording to the teaching of Jesus.  It’s a reason not to 

worry about the most basic essentials in life—food, 

clothing and provision because such a forward look-

ing approach focuses upon trusting in God who ulti-

mately provides.  Jesus teaches that for those would-

be followers of Him, the decision to ‘worry’ cannot 

‘…add a single hour to (his) life’ (Matthew 6:27b). 

Such revolutionary ideas (even for Jesus’ day) see 

God as the source of our provision as a heavenly Fa-

ther for the things that are really necessary.  Without 

ignoring the present challenges and joys of living, the 

New Testament looks further in anticipation for the 

‘…glorious appearing of our great God and Saviour, 

Jesus Christ’ (Titus 2:13b).  

What we look forward to has a great influence 

upon our approach, disposition, and, anticipation of 

the future—what are you looking forward to?  
Richard Drury 

For more information on the Tasman Bible Church go 

to www.tasmanbiblechurch.org.nz 
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Pastel Artists of  New Zealand 

O ur pastel year was concluded on a very wet day 

at the beginning of December.  Ron and Fiona 

Oliver kindly hosted our Christmas party and we dis-

covered that PANZ member Ron can not only paint 

but also wield with great dexterity a mop and bucket!  

Our spirits were not dampened.  Everyone enjoyed 

the barbecue, salads, wicked desserts and some 

shared resolutions for the year ahead. 

Inspiration now has me in its clutches (and believe 

me, this doesn’t happen often).  Two pictures chosen 

from a host of options by the group are now dedicated 

to the “Nelson PANZ Winter Challenge.”  The task is 

not to reproduce the originals but be inspired by them 

to create something new, unique and award-winning 

(I’m fibbing about the last one but you never know).  

I’m using the skills previously taught by Marian 

Painter and adopting a Cubist theme.  All our efforts 

will be on display when we reconvene in February 

and I will have my camera on standby to record them 

for posterity (otherwise known as the Nelson scrap-

book). 

Despite the break, the committee is still working 

hard to perfect arrangements for the National Art 

Awards and Convention to be staged in Mapua in 

April.  The two masterclass workshops are already 

sold out and registrations well ahead of the expected 

January target.  We are delighted.   

Sessions in the Community Hall will recommence 

in February.  The Art Awards will undoubtedly be the 

highlight of our year but we will still have a pro-

gramme of Tuesday challenges and days of relative 

calm when we just paint. 

If you want to find out more about pastels and the 

PANZ art group in Mapua visitors are always wel-

come. Just call into the Community Hall on a Tues-

day morning between 9am and 12 noon when you see 

the PANZ board outside.  Or contact Glenys Forbes 

on 540-3388 for more information. 
Sue England (540-2934) 

N ews from your Preschool in the Moutere. I am 

writing this sitting in my cosy tent at one of 

the best places in Aotearoa New Zealand’s West 

Coast. 

At this time, from this location, it is hard to be-

lieve that by the time this snippet is published in 

front of you, Harakeke has been in full swing for 

two weeks already. 

A highlight at the end of 2015 was again our an-

nual Christmas Camp at Kina Beach Reserve – what 

a great way to celebrate a successful, wonderful 

year with all the whānau (families and teaching 

team). We were blessed with gorgeous weather and 

totally enjoyed the ‘wind down’ before the festive 

season. Our Facebook page has some great footage 

to show what an awesome time we had. 

Well, for now I wish all of us another year full of 

new learning experiences, fun, play, new friends, 

positive relationships, good health and peaceful-

ness. 

As usual we will endeavour to let you have a 

glimpse into our wonderful, magical learning envi-

ronment for two to five-year-old children and those 

of us who never lost the desire to explore, discover 

and create, through the Grapevine. Or, even better, 

just pop in to see for yourself. 
Ka kite, your Harakeke team. 

 

 



 

21 

 Hills Community Church 

The road ahead. 
 

A s we look forward to the coming year, I am hop-

ing that you have found some space over the 

January break to unwind, recharge, and replenish. In 

the journey that is life, sometimes it feels like we are 

travelling with our foot hard down on the accelerator 

and the scenery whizzing by in a blur.  If that de-

scribes your journey, you are not alone. Even in holi-

days and days off we can run pretty fast at trying to 

fit in as much as possible. 

But to live fully, we need to slow down, in fact 

sometimes we need to pull over and stop. You know 

those many rest areas on the side of the road – they 

are there for a purpose. 

One of the great temptations in our hurried world 

is that we never take the time to still ourselves and 

our minds, and engage with the cry of our souls. And 

it is this that builds a 

barrier between us 

and God, the very 

essence and source of 

our being. Pastor and 

author John Ortberg 

asked this question of 

the writer Dallas 

Willard: ‘What do I 

need to do to be 

spiritually healthy?’ Dallas answered, ‘You must 

ruthlessly eliminate hurry from your life.’ In fact, 

unless we do this, and make it a pattern or rhythm of 

our life, we will come unstuck, we will run out of gas, 

or break down on the highway. 

Jesus invites his followers into living in this pat-

tern: 

“Come to me, all you who are weary and bur-

dened, and I will give you rest. Take my yoke upon 

you and learn from me, for I am gentle and humble in 

heart, and you will find rest for your souls. For my 

yoke is easy and my burden is light.” (Matthew 

11:28) 

So as we begin 2016 maybe it is time to ease off 

the accelerator, find a ‘rest area’, pull over, and be 

still before God. 

May God be with you in wherever your journey 

takes you this coming year, and may we learn to live 

in the light of His constant love and affection. 
Blessings in Christ, the Rev John Sherlock 

 

Hills Community Church is a community-based 

church with historical roots in the Anglican, Presbyte-

rian, Methodist and Pentecostal traditions. We offer 

traditional and contemporary worship in an informal 

and relaxed style. Visitors and newcomers are most 

welcome. 

Sunday Worship: 9am, Traditional service. 

10:30am Contemporary service & Children’s pro-

gramme including crèche; Holy Communion cele-

brated at both services on the 2nd and 4th Sundays 

with morning tea in-between.  

Weekly Calendar: 

Wednesdays: 10am-noon—Kidz n Koffee. Open 

to parents-caregivers-pre-K kids—a great way to 

make new friends! 

Fridays: 10am-noon—Craft n Coffee—learn a 

craft & share a laugh! Open to all, crèche provided. 

Drop-off for area food bank – Bring your non-

perishable food items to the church (122 Aranui 

Road) on Friday mornings between 10am & noon. 

We offer numerous activities throughout the week. 

Contact 540-3848 for more information. 
 

https://www.google.co.nz/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwj0soDRj6bJAhVn26YKHYDsD-0QjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.clipartsheep.com%2Fchurch-choir-singing-clipart%2FdT1hSFIwY0RvdkwzZDNkeTV6YjIxbGNuTmxkQzVyTVRJdWEza3VkWE12
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 Moving to Mapua, an early account  
Part 9 of a series of excerpts from the book, Turning 

Back the Clock, by the late Iola McPherson. Iola 

moved from Nelson to Mapua in August, 1932, at the 

age of nine and this is part of her story. 

 

Fruitgrowers Chemical Company 
 

As the staff of the Fruitgrowers Chemical Company 

increased, transport was needed so buses were used to 

bring workers from Richmond and Motueka each 

day. Many workers and their families relied on the 

chemical factory for a living, as did the orchardists 

for their sprays. A library was built onto the factory, 

then a laboratory for testing the sprays. 

A ‘smoko’ room was added, followed 

by a second office. A building was 

constructed further away for crushing 

marble from the Takaka Hill to make 

lime and for micronising sulphur. That 

was noisy and dusty even though the 

machines had bags, or socks as they 

were called, attached to catch the ex-

cess dust.  

Colloidal sulphur was manufac-

tured in the late 1930s. Later, they be-

gan making weed killers and other 

toxic materials, along with coated 

prills for grass grubs, followed by 

chemicals for sheep ticks and army 

worms. A building was then made 

available at the top of Higgs Road to store the toxic 

materials and weedkillers so that they would be well 

away from the orchard sprays. The factory began 

making powerful chemicals such as dieldrin, DDT, 

paraquat and 245T (a form of the Agent Orange that 

was later used as a large-scale defoliant in the Viet-

nam war), which was imported in powder form to be 

mixed by hand and turned into spays. All residue was 

tipped down a bank near the top of Higgs Hill. No 

one realized then how dangerous it was to humans. 

The men just rolled up their sleeves and got to work. 

Many also rolled their own cigarettes! But one thing 

they never did was drink the rainwater out of the tank 

which had been collected from the roof. They took 

their own water instead. 

After a few years the company built a shed on a 

section across Tahi Street, away from the main 

works, to make the serious poisons but they still 

dumped the residue down a disused well and run-off 

from floor washing ran down a creek into the sea. My 

brother, Bob, left the factory when World War 2 

broke out and he was enlisted in the army. When the 

company stopped using wooden barrels and began 

storing their chemicals in bags there was no 

more work for a cooper so Dad also left and started 

working on the wharf loading the ships.  

At the end of the year, in 1949, the chemical fac-

tory officers decided to give their workers, wives and 

families a picnic party at Mr Lublow’s farm paddock 

in the Baton Valley area. It was a great success and 

lots of fun was had by everyone. We had a ladies’ tug

-of-war, running races, skipping races and a lolly 

scramble along with other activities. Everybody 

joined in making it a lovely day for the children as 

well. Many years later, a few of us older ladies de-

cided to make up a calendar showing photos of events 

and happenings of the year. On the front cover was a 

photo of the ladies’ tug-of-war at the picnic 

The chemical works was sold to BP (NZ) in 1980 

and closed its doors in 1988. Seventeen years later, 

from 2005 to 2007, the site on the corner of Aranui 

Road and Tahi Street, became the focus of one of the 

biggest soil clean-up operations ever seen in New 

Zealand. 

 

A limited number of copies of Iola McPherson’s 

book, Turning Back the Clock, are still available. 

Please ring Jeanette on 540-2769. 
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   Under The Bonnet with Fred 
    Mustang—a real muscle car 

R oger, our local wharf artist for many years, has 

a second interest—he’s a real car man. Roger’s 

1995  Shelby Mustang arrived last year and can be 

seen cruising around Mapua most days. Fire-engine 

red with silver strips which identified it as the 

Shelby go-faster model. 

 The Mustang is a 1995 Shelby Mustang fast-

back as used in the movie Bullet where bad cop actor 

Steve McQueen drove a green Mustang fast-back 

down the steep streets of San Francisco in a classic 

car chase. They say the movie was the reason the 

Mustang became such an iconic muscle car which 

was also a nice bit of mar-

keting by Ford.  

Roger’s car was origi-

nally from Texas and im-

ported and restored by 

Wayne and Annie Coster 

of Ruby Bay. The car has 

had a full restoration to 

original condition. The 

interior is like new be-

cause it is new. Being 

such a popular car means 

that reproductions of all 

fittings, including bump-

ers and carpet, can be 

bought. The car was im-

ported coloured white 

with blue strips but Roger preferred the classic red 

with silver strips.  

Under the bonnet is real muscle with a 5-litre V8 

Shelby Cobra motor with high-lift cams, bigger car-

buretion and high compression heads. Upgrades 

have been power steering and power brakes. There is 

plenty of space under the bonnet to work on the V8 

engine. The repaint has been done properly with red 

on the underside of the bonnet and in the engine bay. 

The interior is mint with the new carpets, dash 

pad, door handles and trim. It has nice black uphol-

stery with chrome contrasting fittings. The back seat 

has plenty of leg room for passengers and the back 

seat folds down to allow additional luggage space. I 

must say the fast-back Mustang is far more practical 

than the convertible. Surprisingly there is no rev 

counter on this go-fast model. Interior is clean and 

even smelt new. 

This original design is the granddaddy of modern 

Mustangs which  lives on in the 2015 Mustang  now 

being sold new by Ford NZ .   My only criticism is 

the 4 gallon fuel tank! Yes, Roger has to have spare 

fuel on board all the time but he says the bonus is 

that takes only $50 to fill the tank! 

The Mustang had a hard cold start with those high

-lift race cams and the high compression but settled 

down by the time we hit Higgs Road. Then something 

happens—a wild blaze of energy, noise and accelera-

tion that made sure it told you this was a muscle car. 

Turning onto the by-pass highway again there was a 

blaze of noise and acceleration as the Mustang made 

short work of the uphill climb. Cruising along, there 

was lots of wind noise from the side vents and V8 

rumble from the exhaust system which again gave the 

sensation of speed, although we were travelling only 

at the speed limit. Maybe the only thing missing was 

some classic hits from the 

radio but Roger tells me 

that’s coming. 

After spending two months 

in hospital recently Roger 

says all he could think 

about was how far the res-

toration of the Mustang 

was progressing. I must 

say this Mustang is good 

to look at with the new 

chrome trim, 17in white-

wall tyres, bright chrome 

wheels, contrasting red 

paint and black upholstery. 

Roger says that he is hop-

ing it will attract a new 

lady in his life! 

Best thing for Roger’s wellbeing after all his re-

cent health problems is the smile on his face as he 

drives his Mustang over to Kaiteriteri every day for a 

coffee. 
Fred Cassin 
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“Many people say they would like to go to Heaven 

yet not so many are prepared to die to get there. How-

ever, over 200,000 applicants have reputedly volun-

teered for a one-way journey to Mars with the Dutch 

astronautical organisation ‘Mars One’ expedition, 

planned to launch sometime around the year 2025.  

And which is being marketed by them as: ‘The next 

Giant Leap for Mankind.” Out of those volunteers 

287 females and 348 males have been short listed for 

further testing (including at least one young Kiwi 

guy).” 

So spoke 85-year-old, former American astronaut 

and Apollo 11 command module pilot Michael 

Collins at his recent address to Nelson Grey Power 

members about the first moon landing in July 1969. 

The Trafalgar Centre was filled to capacity with an 

invited audience of older persons, their buzz of ex-

cited conversation at times making it difficult for the 

celebrated speaker to be heard. Collins, who wrote 

the best-selling book, 

Carrying the Fire, 

about his experiences as 

Apollo 11 command 

module pilot, was on 

his first visit to New 

Zealand. 

Collins continued, 

describing how utterly 

alone and desolate he 

felt after his fellow as-

tronauts, Neil Arm-

strong and Buzz 

Collins, crawled into 

the lunar module and set off for the Moon’s surface, 

all three men believing they had only a 50-50 chance 

of returning alive. 

While he was waiting to hear if they had made it 

safely to the Moon’s surface Collins wrote in his 

journal,  “My secret terror for the last six months has 

been that I may have to leave my friends behind on 

the Moon and return to Earth alone. Now I am within 

minutes of finding out the truth.  I am truly and abso-

lutely alone from any known life. I am it!  If they fail 

to rise from the surface or crash back into it, I am not 

going to commit suicide; I am coming home forth-

with, but I will be a marked man for life and I know 

this.” 

Then Armstrong pressed the engine’s firing button 

on the lunar module and The Eagle’ soared safely 

back to the anxiously waiting Collins.  With his worst 

fears now behind him, they set about preparing their 

command module for a safe return to Earth and their 

heroes’ welcome. 

Not long after their triumphant return, Charles 

Lindbergh wrote to Collins, telling him his part in the 

mission was of the greatest complexity and saying,  

“You have experienced an aloneness unknown before 

to humankind.” 

Although he was the unsung hero of the Moon 

mission, Collins was largely ignored by the media 

and became ‘The Forgotten Astronaut” and he still 

remains extremely modest about his achievements. 

Telling his Nelson audience, “It was just fate really, 

all three of us were born in 1930. We just happened 

to come along at exactly the right time, but in my 

own case it was only 10% shrewd planning and 90% 

luck. Just write ‘Lucky’ on my tombstone.” 

“Now,” continued Collins, “Down to the real pur-

pose of my talk. Yes, there is indeed an ulterior mo-

tive why each of you has been specially selected to be 

in my audience today. 

 “As you know over recent years the bond be-

tween our two great countries has grown even 

stronger. The United States Government and NASA 

want to acknowledge this 

bond in the year 2025 by 

taking at least one New 

Zealand astronaut with us, 

on America’s inaugural 

manned flight to Mars. 

“As you may know 

NASA has already com-

menced psychological 

experiments for this mis-

sion, with six people liv-

ing 12 months of isolation 

in a 36- foot diameter 

dome on the surface of a 

Hawaiian volcano, to simulate life in a Mars-like en-

vironment. 

“Of course the journey to Mars will be long and 

arduous, with the actual flight taking at least six 

months each way plus a minimum wait on the surface 

of Mars for around 18 to 20 months for the planets to 

realign, before there will be any prospect of returning 

home to earth.” 

A total hush descended on the Trafalgar Centre as 

Collins resumed: “We figured silver-haired people 

like you, near the end of your years, have nothing to 

fear from such a hazardous journey and doubtless 

many of you still retain a strong sense of adventure. 

At a time in life with little to lose, here is a chance in 

a lifetime to become legendary.  One-hundred years 

from now who will remember the name of President 

Barack Obama?  Yet everyone will know the name of 

the first person to walk on Mars. 

“Accordingly I ask, do we have any New Zealand 

volunteers for a return trip to the Red Planet? 

“Oh, come on—come on you fine ladies and gen-

tlemen. Don’t y’all speak at once now!” 

The Forgotten Astronaut, by Peter Francis 
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PLAYCENTRE 

F ebruary we welcome back all our families from 

their summer holidays with our first session of 

Term 1 on Friday the 5th and our first family  Open 

Day for 2016 is on Friday the 12th, which is open to 

all friends, family and visitors to drop in and spend a 

morning discovering what your local Mapua Playcen-

tre has to offer. 

This year marks 75 years of Playcentre, which 

began in Karori, Wellington, as a support group for 

mothers and their children during World War II when 

families were separated and needed support. The 

community banded together to cre-

ate a place where children could 

play in a safe and familiar environ-

ment to ease the stress of wartimes. 

It was also an invaluable support 

network for the mothers and fami-

lies. There are now around 480 

Playcentres across New Zealand 

supported by 33 regional Associa-

tions and all Playcentres will be celebrating through-

out the year with various local events. 

Our own Nelson Playcentre Association will be 

again hosting the annual 'BIG PLAY OUT' held at 

Tahunanui sports ground on Saturday 20 February 

from 10am to 2pm. The event centres on  displaying 

the 16 Areas of Play that are available during each 

session to encourage child-initiated play: Water, 

Sand, Playdough, Clay, Paint, Fingerpaint, Music/

Movement, Family play, Blocks, Collage, Carpentry, 

Puzzles, Junk, Books/Library, Science and Outdoor 

Physical play.  

The Nelson Playcentres Association is made up of 

14 regional centres and each centre will have a stall 

that represents an area of play to create a BIG PLAY 

OUT! The event is free so come along, spread the 

word, bring your friends and re-discover the PLAY 

within. Check out Nelson Playcentres on Facebook 

for details. 

About Playcentre 

Playcentre is Ministry of Education-registered 

centre, the difference being parents’ input into their 

child’s learning, development and fun. At Playcentre 

we follow the Early Childhood Curriculum Te 

Whariki which is unique to New Zealand with an em-

phasis of child-initiated play and 

parent education. It's a great way to 

really have your hands-on day with 

your child, while you also get the 

benefit of having social interaction 

with other parents. 

Mapua Playcentre has been a promi-

nent place for families in the Mapua 

community for over 60 years. We 

have a qualified supervisor on each session, whose 

experience and knowledge is awesome.  Visitors al-

ways welcome, drop in and find out what Kiwi fami-

lies have been embracing for generations. 

Session times Mondays and Fridays 9.30am – 

12noon (School term time). We are at 84 Aranui 

Road, behind the tennis courts and by the scout den. 

Any enquires please phone Anita on 021 1265 357. 

We offer a free term for first-time families and 

children under two are free. 
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Noticeboard 
Mapua Craft Group restarting 5 Feb. We meet 

every Friday at Hills Community Church, 10 – noon. 

We try all manner of simple craft work including: 

Paper craft and card making; Sewing projects; Knit-

ting & crochet; Cooking; Small upcycling ideas. Oc-

casionally we have guest speakers, demonstrations 

and group outings. It’s a social get together for some 

fun and a chat, trying one’s hand at some easy craft 

along the way. For more info: Julie Cox 540-3602, 

juliehcox@xtra.co.nz or simply see you there. 

doTERRA Essential Oil: free talk & sharing at 

Mapua Hall 4-5.30pm Sunday 28 Feb. Free oil give-

aways and free Zyto Compass Bio-Scan readings. 

Learn to empower you and your family with Natural 

Plant Extracted Medicine, Therapeutic Grade, assist-

ing many ailments toward health and well-being. En-

quiries ph/txt: 021-136 8439 

Wanted to rent: 1, 2 or even 3 bedroom studio, flat 

or house.  Not worried if it’s furnished or not. For 

myself, my son, Izzak and our non-shedding small 

dog Bella. Desiree 027-597 8406 

Motueka social dance group’s next dance 20 Febru-

ary Mapua Hall 7:30pm. Admission $6pp plus a sup-

per plate. Live music with dance prizes & raffles. 

Contacts: Gary  528-5363, Lloyd 03 528-0617 

Mapua Friendship Club meets twice a month, 3rd 

Thursdays & last Fridays at Mapua Hall for a game of 

indoor bowls and bring-a-plate afternoon tea. New 

members are enthusiastically welcomed, no prior 

bowling experience needed, our game is non-

competitive, just a lot of laughs. $3 door fee and 20¢ 

raffle. Contact: Val 540-3685. 

Mapua Social Cycling Group: “Wheels 2 Meals”. 

Approx 20 – 30 km ride with coffee break at halfway 

point and no racing! Depart Mapua Wharf each fine 

Thursday @ 9:30 am. Anyone interested - just turn up 

with your bike, “Hi Vis” top and coffee money, or 

email me wheels2meals @gmail.com 

Ruby Coast Walking Group meets 9.30am Wednes-

days outside Tasman Store. We walk for about 1½ 

hours and then enjoy a coffee and muffin back at the 

Store. Walk according to your ability and speed. 

Newcomers to the area and everyone (including cou-

ples) are very welcome. Just turn up or contact Fiona 

- 526-6840, fiona.oliver @xtra.co.nz  

Probus Club meets at Mapua Hall, 1.30 pm, first 

Friday of each month. Guest speaker at each meeting 

for about an hour’s talk on various subjects. After 

afternoon tea a club member will give a short talk of 

their interest. Now in its 15th year, new members al-

ways welcome. President: Janice Higgs, 528-8883, 

Secretary: Rita Mitchell, 03 528-8097 

Motueka SeniorNet: Get tech savvy and share more 

family experiences. Community computer support for 

50+. Training courses for iPads, Phones, Tablets, PC 

and Mac. Members meeting 10am first Mondays. 42 

Pah Street, Motueka. seniornetmotueka.org.nz 

Spinners, Knitters, Weavers – Creative Fibre Group 

meet Mapua Hall, 2nd Tuesdays 10am. All welcome. 

Moutere Hills Rose Society. A gardener with a spe-

cial love of roses? We meet monthly - contact Marga-

ret 03 528-8477 or Cynthia 03 528-8664. 

Toy Library: extensive selection of toys, puzzles & 

videos for children 0-5yrs. Mapua Hall every 1st & 

3rd Tuesday, 10-11.30am & 6.30-7.30pm. Phone 

Anja, 544-8733, about membership or casual hire. 

Kidz 'n' Koffee playgroup: 10am – noon, Wednes-

days during school term at Old Church Hall, Aranui 

Rd. All parents and caregivers welcome, we cater for 

0-6 yrs. Gold coin donation for a delicious morning 

tea. Come and make some new friends. Info: Bridget, 

540-2572. 

Daytime Book Group: Meets first Tuesdays 9.45am. 

New members welcome. Anne 540-3934 

Qi-gong, Yuan Gong form, weekly in Mapua. Info: 

Marianne, 546-8584 or bmtc @xtra.co.nz 

Fair Exchange: A small group meets at Appleshed 

restaurant 9am 2nd & 4th Wednesdays to exchange 

home grown and home made produce & goods.  We 

welcome everyone!  It’s the sharing that counts. Info: 

Judith Holmes 021 072 8924 / 544-0890. 

Ruby Coast Newcomers Social Group: meet new 

people, make new friends. We have coffee at 10am 

last Fridays at Tasman Store & hold ad hoc day & 

evening social events. Info: Vivien/Richard 526-

6707, vpeters @xtra.co.nz, or just turn up. 

Coastal Garden Group meet first Thursdays, 

1.00pm, Tasman Bible Hall. Members, guests & visi-

tors welcome. Judy Sisam, 547-7292, 142doubleview 

@gmail.com 

Women's Recreation Group - meets outside Mapua 

Mall Thursdays. Leaves 9.15am for 1½hr walk. 

Route varies. Join us whenever you can. Some mem-

bers may cycle. Info Lynley 540-2292. 

Mapua Art Group meets in Bill Marris Room, 

Mapua Hall Thursday mornings, 9 to noon. Like-

minded artists get together to paint, draw, help each 

other in a fun, social environment. All levels & media 

welcome. $5 /session includes morning tea. Tables, 

chairs & easels provided. Cushla Moorhead 03 528 

6548. 

Technical problems solved! - Don't know how to 

use your electronic devices? Can't set up something 

new you've bought? Need computer tuition? Local 

help is at hand! Average job price just $35. Web de-

sign and mobile app creation also available. Call 

Sam, 03 544-0737, sam@sambennett.co.nz. 


